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From our General ManagerðJohn McKenna 

Seasons Greetings 
 
As we approach the 
end of another year, I 
would like to take this 
opportunity to wish eve-

ryone a happy festive season and 
hope that everyone stays safe over the 
holiday period.  
 
Annual Report 
 
Our annual report for the 2012-2013 
year has just been released and is 
available for viewing on our website. If 
you would like a hard copy, please let 
us know. The format of the report has 
improved over last yearôs great effort 
with the inclusion of tenant stories and 
photographs of some of the activities 
throughout the year. Some of the high-
lights for the year are: 
 
È We completed our first ever proper-
ty developments with the building of 
the three Supported Accommoda-
tion Innovation Fund properties in 
Alstonville, Ballina and Murwil-
lumbah. The stories and photos 
about the Murwillumbah tenants 
are in our annual report. 

 
È We purchased a 5 x 2 bedroom unit 
complex in Ballina to be used for 
affordable housing. 

 
È 51 properties refurbished to meet 
NCCH standards and almost 
$53,000 spent on disability modifi-
cations to over 50 properties. 

 
È Complete revision of the Strategic 
Plan. 

 
È NCCH received the NSW Federa-
tion of Housing Associations award 
for Excellence in Services to Ten-
ants. 

 

Housing Alliance & AHI Awards 
 
NCCH has over the past three years 
been a member of an alliance with 
three other regional housing providers, 
Homes North in the New England ar-
ea, Housing Plus in the Central West 
and Homes Out West in the Murray 
River corridor. Our aim is to operate 
locally and collaborate regionally to 
ensure that the housing issues facing 
our regions are recognised. The Hous-
ing Alliance was awarded the Australa-
sian Housing Institute NSW Award for 
Leading Innovation in early October 
and were highly commended at the 
National Awards in Adelaide at the end 
of October. 
 
NILS Scheme 
 
The Northern Rivers No Interest Loan 
Scheme (NR NILS) and Byron Com-
munity No Interest Loan Scheme 
(NILS) are community-based pro-
grams that enable people on low in-
comes to access safe, fair, and afford-
able credit for the purchase of essen-
tial goods and services and pay them 
off with manageable fortnightly pay-
ments at no interest. Example pur-
chases include white goods, furniture, 
dental or medical services, computers, 
tools, car registration and repairs or 
educational needs.  In addition to the 
no interest loans, generous subsidies 
are now also available when applying 
for a loan to buy appliances that carry 
a high energy star rating. 
 
The NILS program is a much healthier 
alternative to ñfringeò or ñpay-dayò 
lending, which can often trap people in 
a destructive debt spiral. 
 
Tenants can find out more about the 
schemes by calling the Northern Riv-

ers Community 
Gateway (formerly 
Lismore Neighbour-
hood Centre) on (02) 
6621 7397 between 
9.30am ï 3.30pm 
Monday to Friday for 
an application form 
or to book an application interview, or 
can collect an application from the By-
ron Community Centre OR download 
one from www.byroncentre.com.au 
OR call them on 6685 6807 and they 
can post one to you. 
 
The NR NILS covers our whole region 
from Tweed to the Clarence and the 
Byron scheme is open to tenants who 
live in the Byron Shire, we will also 
have information on the schemes in 
each of our offices. 
 
Bursary Scheme 
 
The NCCH Board has just approved 
the implementation of the NCCH Bur-
sary Scheme to celebrate our 30 years 
of housing the Northern Rivers com-
munity. The Bursary Scheme will pro-
vide educational bursaries for primary, 
secondary and tertiary students to help 
meet the education expenses of 
NCCH tenants or their dependent chil-
dren. Information on the scheme and 
application forms will be available in 
each of our offices by the time you 
read this newsletter. 
 
Once again, I wish all of you a happy 
and safe holiday season on behalf of 
the Board and Staff of NCCH. 
 
Until the next issue é.. 
 

John McKenna  

The staff of NCCHC would like to wish 
our tenants and their families a very 

happy and safe festive season, 
and a wonderful start to the New Year!! 

http://www.byroncentre.com.au/
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From our Housing Services Manager 

NSW Government Unoccupied 
Bedroom Charge 
 
We have decided to provide the following information to 
our tenants once again as tenants are still a little con-
fused by this issue. 
 
Some tenants are confused by the recent additional 
charges that must be paid by some tenants of Housing 
NSW (who live in properties that have more bedrooms 
than required by the current household). This type of 
charge is sometimes called a ñbedroom taxò. 
 
Firstly, NCCH has no plans to adopt a similar charge. The charg-
es are only to be paid by tenants of Housing NSW (but still do not 
apply to single tenants of two bedroom dwellings). 
 
Tenants living in larger Housing NSW properties will be made 2 
offers of alternative housing. The housing offered will be located 
in the same general area (or ñallocation zoneò) as their current 
home. The number of bedrooms of the property that is being 
offered will obviously  be matched to the needs of the household. 
If a tenant rejects both offers, then they will be charged additional 
rent. Single residents will need to pay an extra $20 per week and 
couples will need to pay an extra $30 per week.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We are currently reviewing the rents of many of our tenants. 
These new assessments will all be completed prior to Christmas 

and are part of the bi-annual rent review process con-
ducted by NCCH. 
 
For tenants who pay their rent by Centrelink deductions 
(and have given us the written authority to do so), we 
will organise your new deductions for you. If you have 
not given NCCH an authority to make changes to your 
deductions, you will need to attend your local Cen-
trelink office and make the necessary changes to your 
rental payments. 
 
We also remind all tenants that it is important that you 

continue to pay your rent over the Christmas and school holiday 
period. We all understand that there are financial pressures for 
everyone at this time of year. Last Christmas, some tenants al-
lowed their rental payments to get behind. This created extra 
stresses on their tenancy which then lasted well beyond the holi-
day period. We all hope that this year we do not have any ten-
ants who get themselves in  such a position again. 
 
So a very Merry Christmas and happy holidays to all of you from 
all the housing access and tenancy teams at NCCH. 
 
 

Colin Jones  

 

 × × × × 

NCCH has changed its bank account? 
 
Letters have been sent out to those who pay by direct deposit and with deposit books. 
 
If you pay by direct deposit and didnôt receive a letter, please contact your Tenancy Manager.  
 
Tenants who pay by deposit book can still make their payments at CBA using their CBA 
deposit book until they receive their new Westpac deposit books. 
 
Here are our new bank details: 
 
Bank: Westpac Lismore 
Account name: The North Coast Community Company Ltd 
BSB: 032-539 
Account no: 43-8432 
Ref:  Your Bank ID number & (if space permits) your surname 
 
If you pay via Centrepay, you donôt have to do anything as we will contact Centrelink 
and advise them of the change. 

IMPORTANT LETTER ENCLOSED WITH THIS NEWSLETTER! 
 
There is an important notice to all tenants about the recent changes to 

Swimming Pool legislation in NSW. The changes cover not just 
above-ground and below-ground pools, but also will affect tenants with 
ponds, spas and also inflatable pools.  It is important that ALL tenants 
read this notice and then contact their local NCCH office if any further  

information or advice is required.  

Please 
read this 
important 

note!  

From   the Finance         Team 

Merry Christmas 
from the Finance 
Team é Hariet, 
Tanya & Linda! 
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Property & Assets Update 

Swimming and Paddling Pools 
 
There is new legislation regarding swimming pools which mean that any pool over 300 mm deep (including a 
temporary paddling pool) needs to be registered and fenced. This is an important issue that could affect many 
of our tenants and we have prepared a letter to let you know the facts. Please take the time to read through 
the enclosed information and contact your Tenancy Manager if you have any questions. 

 

Who do tenants contact if they have an emergency maintenance issue over Christmas/New 
Year? 
 
The list of contractors who will be available over the Christmas/New Year period is provided below.  Please only 
contact contractors if you have an emergency maintenance issue.   
 

What is an emergency maintenance issue? 
 
If the hot water system stops working, drains are blocked, water pipes burst, major water leaks, the entire stove/
oven stops working, all lights are out in the property, or unable to secure property.  
 
The contractor will ask you what the issue is and they will determine if it constitutes an emergency. 
 

Wishing you a safe & happy festive season! 
From the Property & Assets Teamð Chris, Andrea & Ben 

FOR EMERGENCY HELP IN FLOODS OR STORMS é.. CALL 132 500 
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News from the Tenant Council 

Our newest Tenant Council Member 

The Tenant Council has a new member in its ranks!  We welcome Marianne Payne, one of our tenants from Banora Point.  Please 
give Marianne a call if you would like to raise any issues you may be having.  So you can put a face to the name, a photo of Marianne 
appears below. 
 
Looking back over the past quarter 

Members of the Tenant Council have been very busy since the Spring edition of Housing News.  There was a Tenant Council meeting 
and a Tenant Forum to attend in Grafton (October), a planning meeting in November (Lismore), attendance at the Companyôs AGM, 
and they will be attending the upcoming Tenant Christmas Parties which will be held in Byron and Tweed in December. 
 
If tenants wish to contact their local Tenant Council member, their contact numbers are listed below. You can be assured that all calls 
are treated confidentially. 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
NCCH would like to take this opportunity of publicly thanking our Tenant Council members for their continued enthusiasm, hard work, 
ideas and input over the past twelve months and we look forward to continue working with them during 2014! - GM 

¢Ŝƴŀƴǘ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǇǊƻǳŘƭȅ ŘƛǎǇƭŀȅ ǘƘŜ άнлмо b{² !ǿŀǊŘ ŦƻǊ 
9ȄŎŜƭƭŜƴŎŜ ƛƴ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜ ǘƻ ¢Ŝƴŀƴǘǎέ ǿƘƛŎƘ ŀǿŀǊŘŜŘ ǘƻ b//I ƛƴ нлмоΦ 

 
CǊƻƳ ƭŜƊ ǘƻ ǊƛƎƘǘΥ  .ŀǊōŀǊŀ ²ŀǘŜǊǎΣ tŜǘŜǊ IŀǊǊƛǎΣ 5ŀǾƛŘ {ƻƭƻƳƻƴǎΣ 

5ƻƭƻǊŜǎ /ƭƻǎŜ ŀƴŘ 9ǎŀōŜƭ IŜƴǊȅύ 

!ǘ ǊƛƎƘǘΥ  hǳǊ 
ƴŜǿŜǎǘ ¢Ŝƴŀƴǘ 
/ƻǳƴŎƛƭ 
ƳŜƳōŜǊτ 

aŀǊƛŀƴƴŜ tŀȅƴŜ 

The Tenant Council  
would like to wish its  
fellow NCCH tenants a 
very safe and Happy Christmas  
and all the best for 2014! 

Tenant Forums in 2014 

Meetings for 2014 will continue to be held every two months, on the 2nd Wednesday of the month.  Dates & 
tentative locations are listed below; invitations will be sent with up to date details to tenants in due course. 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
The format for the day is: Tenant Council at 11am | Lunch at 12:30pm |Tenant Forum at 1pm. 
If you will be attending lunch, please RSVP for catering purposes. Check our website from time to time for confirmed dates & venues. 

February 12th
 Lismore April 9th

 Tweed 

June 11th
 Byron Bay August 13th

 Murwillumbah 

October  8th Maclean Christmas Parties  - Lismore & Grafton (to be confirmed) 

November 12th  (tentative Tenant Council meetingðno Forum) 

Dolores CLOSE (02) 6643 1209 Grafton 

Barbara WATERS (02) 6672 1660 Tweed 

Peter HARRIS (02) 6624 2619 Lismore 

Esabel HENRY 0421 986 119 Lismore 

Marianne PAYNE (07) 5524 3741 Tweed 

http://www.ncchc.org.au
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Tweed Office Update 

Hello to all our Tenants in the Tweed, Brunswick Heads and Mullumbimby areas. 
 
Donôt forget to try and make it to the Tweed Tenant Christmas Party on Wednesday, 11 December at the South Tweed Sports Club. 
They are always fun and we look forward to seeing you thereðbut we need you to RSVP by 4 December for catering purposes. 
 
This year has just flown by and summer is here again and it can bring storms with it .We ask that in an emergency, you call the SES 
on 132 500.  Please refer to the list of contractors to be used for emergency maintenance issues which appears on page 3 of this 
newsletter,  
 
We would like to wish you and yours a safe and happy Christmas and a Prosperous New Year and remind you please to take care if 
you are driving anywhere over this holiday period and we look forward to seeing  you all in the New Year. 

 
Best Wishes and Kind Regardsð 
Dane, Lisa, Kylie and Helaine 

Lismore has a new Team Leader é. 

Susan Aprile has been appointed as our new Team Leader in the Lismore office. Susan joins us from North-
cott, where she was the Area Manager from Tweed to Grafton, supporting people with disabilities and their 
families in a broad range of programs. 
 
Previous to Northcott, Susan worked as an Advocate supporting people to have a voice and make informed 
choices about their lives, and as a Parent Support Officer with Far North Centre for Autism. Susan has collab-
orated with many NCCH housing tenants in these roles and she looks forward to working with her new team 
and supporting tenants from the Ballina-Richmond local government areas. 

I would also like to introduce our new Tenancy Manager for the Lismore office, 
Stephanie Ellis. 
 
Stephanie will be commencing with NCCH on 3 December and comes to us 
with a wealth of housing knowledge, namely Assistant Coordinator with Clar-
ence Valley Council Care and Support Services Regional Integrated Support 
Services. 
 
We welcome both Susan and Stephanie to our organisation both of whom our 
tenants will get to meet in the near future. 
 

Colin JonesðHousing Services Manager 

é. and a new Tenancy Manager 

Hi to all our Tenants in the Clarence region! 
 

We are currently undertaking rent reviews which is keeping us very busy until our office closes for the 
Christmas/New Year break.  For your information, we will be closed from 12 noon on Christmas Eve 
(Tuesday, 24 December) and we will re-open on Thursday, 2 January 2014. 
 
 
You will be well aware that the storm season has arrived and has made 
its mark in certain areas.  Make sure you are preparedðsee page 7 for 
tips on being prepared for summer fires and storms. 
 
 
Wishing you all the very best for the festive season and we look forward 
to working with you again next year! 
 

Best wishes from the staff in Graftonð 
Kris, Helen, Amanda, Terri & Rose 

Grafton News 
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Help in the Kitchen for Worn Out Muscles 
 
If ligaments in your wrist are wearing out, hereôs a couple of helpful hints: 
 
Are you having trouble opening jars? You can buy a ñlid lifterò at kitchen shops and even supermarkets 
for $7 to $8. Itôs a small tool that you use to lift the side of the lid to break the vacuum inside. I 
wouldnôt be without one, since a friend gave me one a couple of years ago. 
 
Having trouble getting screw tops off bottles? Use a nutcracker ï they have 2 sizes of ñholdò to 
crack large or small nuts (or bottle tops).  
 
We would be pleased to have any other helpful ideas from you. 
 

Barbara WatersðTenant Council 

Gardening in Small Spaces 
 
Even if you donôt have your own garden you can still grow plants 
in small urban spaces such as patios and balconies. 
 
Firstly you need to find out how much light your balcony receives 
during the day and what you want your balcony/patio garden to do. Do you want to grow edible produce or is it 
to be mainly decorative?  If your garden is for food you will need about five or more hours of sunlight per day 
for most plants.  
 
You could use bamboo fencing for privacy and to stop the heat, wind and rain destroying 
the plants. 
 
Make use of vertical space by installing hooks or screws from which to hang baskets 
which can have multiple tiers. Grow climbers such as beans up a trellis or grow tall, thin 
plants against a wall. Almost anything can be planted in a hanging garden but avoid 

things that that take up a lot of room without much crop. There are many hanging vegetable containers you can 
buy or make yourself. There is a myriad of information about this online. 
 
Styrofoam boxes can be wired together in steps and stairs so the ones below support the ones above but arenôt 

entirely overshadowed. You may need to angle boxes to get the sun and perhaps move them a 
few times a day. These are great for growing salad vegies, silver beet, herbs and much more. 
 
If your garden is to be purely ornamental and you want privacy choose hardy plants that will 
grow in large pots. A trellis will also provide privacy and there are many climbers suitable for this 
purpose. 
 
Watering is essential! One of the main reasons that plants die on balcony gardens is lack of water and this is often 
due to infrequent manual watering.  
 
Pots and plants can collectively be very heavy so a good way to keep the weight down on your balcony is to use 
plastic, polystyrene or wood pots rather than a lot of heavy clay or concrete ones. 
 
Make sure your plant containers have reasonable drainage. Some balconies have sloped floors and drains but you 
might also think about putting down some non-slip mats for safety reasons in case there's any overflow from the wa-
tering. 

 
If youôre not sure if your balcony will support the weight of your proposed garden/plants, please contact your local office.  
 

Happy gardening! 
 

Esabel Henry ï Tenant Council 

Helpful Hints 

All NCCH offices will close from 12 noon on Tuesday, 24 December 

2013 and will re- open for business at 9:00am on 

Thursday, 2 January 2014. 
 

The general emergency contact number for NCCH during 

the break will be 0437 511 841. 

For our Gardening Greenthumbs 
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é if you receive a debit note for 

 water charges, please 
 do not pay Council. 
 
é if you receive an invoice (debit 

note) from NCCH for water or some other type of work 
that has been carried out (that you have to pay for) 

you must pay NCCH 
not the business that is on the attached invoice 

(ie. the contractor/Council). 
Invoices are provided for information purposes only. 
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I was nearly scammed!! 
 
The phone rang about 1.30pm on the Monday of the recent long weekend. An Indian man (who 
called himself Mark Hilfenhaus - ie. the cricketer), said he was from Microsoft and had rung to let 
me know that there was trouble with my computer. He got me to turn it on, and then proceeded to 
sell me an "insurance" for $239 to keep any problems away, for the life of the computer. 
 
I told him I only had a few dollars in my debit card, and I couldn't put any more money in, as it was 
a public holiday. He said to put the money in next day, and he would then phone me at 2pm. (I keep a separate debit 
card with no more than $150 in to use for just this sort of thing.) I had realised it was a scam, so next day cancelled the 
card at 9am, when the credit union opened. 
 
I spoke to some friends who had also been rung by these people, so when he rang at 2pm next day, I just answered 
the call then left the phone off the hook for 20 minutes, and walked away. The phone kept ringing that afternoon and I 
just let it ring out to Messagebank. One call was from a friend but I rang her back later. 
 
Things to do: If you get one of these phone calls, say: "I don't have a computer." and hang up. 
 
Be aware that Microsoft will NEVER phone you. 
 
It's a really good idea to keep a few dollars in a separate debit card, to use for buying goods online, just in case. 
 

Barbara WatersðTenant Council 

Beware of Scammers 

ǿǿǿΦƴŎŎƘŎΦƻǊƎΦŀǳ 

Be ready for Summer Fires and Storms 
 
Here is a timely reminder to keep your home storm-safe, courtesy of the SES: 

 
1. Maintain yard and balcony 
 Secure or put away items that could blow around in strong winds  
2. Clean gutters 
 Clean your gutters, downpipes and drains regularly to prevent blockages  
3. Trim branches 
 Trim trees and branches that could potentially fall on your home or property.  
4. Fix roof damage 
 Fix any damage to your roof including broken or missing tiles.  
5. Check insurance 
 Check your insurance policy is current and adequate.  
6. Prepare an emergency plan 
 Make a plan for your family that outlines what you would do in an emergency.  
7. Prepare an emergency kit 
 Prepare an emergency kit in case you lose power or need to leave your home.  
8. Listen to local radio 
 Listen to your local radio station and other media for weather warnings. 

FOR EMERGENCY HELP IN FLOODS AND STORMS CALL 132 500 

/ŜƭŜōǊŀǝƴƎ ол ȅŜŀǊǎ ƻŦ 
ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜ ƛƴ нлмпΗΗ 

http://www.ncchc.org.au/
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Community Noticeboard 

Holiday reporting and payment arrangements over Christmas, New Year 

and Australia Day 
 
The Department of Human Services has special arrangements in place during the Christmas, 

New Year and Australia Day holiday periods to ensure you are not disadvantaged by office clo-

sures. Payments that are not paid automatically will not be delayed by the holidays, but some 

payments may be made earlier than usual. 
 
Holiday closuresðAll service centres and telephone contact via Smart Centres will be closed on: 
 
Á Christmas Day, Wednesday 25 December 2013 

Á Boxing Day, Thursday 26 December 2013 

Á Friday 27 December 2013 

Á Saturday 28 December 2013 

Á New Yearôs Day, Wednesday 1 January 2014, and 

Á Australia Day public holiday, Monday 27 January 2014 

 

Self service still availableðYour online account, Express Plus mobile apps and phone self service will be available during the 

Christmas 2013, New Year and Australia Day 2014 holiday periods. You can use these services to report. However, if you use 

these services to report on a public holiday you will not be paid until after the public holiday. 
 
If you usually report by visiting a service centre, you will be given an earlier date to report if you are due to report on a holiday 

closure date. 
 
Registering for self service may provide you with greater convenience for reporting. You can register for self service by visiting 

www.humanservices.gov.au. 

For the kiddies é Christmas PuzzlesðWord Search and Dot to Dot 

http://www.humanservices.gov.au

